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tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ aŜǎǎŀƎŜ  
by John DeHaan 

Jerry Azzaro, editor 

Can it be Fall already?  I am ready for summer any time, with 

all my plans for what I was going to get done! You have to 

agree it was a great summer. There was a wonderful Scottish 

Rite meet to kick it off, an awesome TCA National meet that 

we supported heavily, a great ñnon-trainò day at the Ag and 

Truck Museums, and some fine regular meetings to fill in the 

gaps.  
 

Division News:  We successfully launched our new layout at 

the Scottish Rite meet on May 28th in its smaller configuration 

to fit in the lobby of the Temple.  Then the full size layout was 

installed at the Convention Center for the TCA National. We 

did have some problems with the S-gauge track - two brand-

new track sections had shorts and there were a couple of wiring 

errors that were not apparent until those modules were included 

at TCA. But thanks to the extra hours that Jack Hornor, Tim 

Taormina, Kevin Anderson, Jeff Silvera and I put in, we 

had a fully functional layout up and running by the opening 

bell.  My thanks to all of them (Jeff even brought replacement 

track)!  We got many compliments on the layout--I still had 

people complimenting it at the TCA meet last weekend.  My 

sincerest appreciation to EVERYONE who made that possible.  

We still have some bugs to work out with the carts and the 

trackage but no one could believe the size and quality of the 

layout we produced in such a short time.  When Lionel actually 

makes the proposed FasTrack in the other gauges, we will be 

replacing the tubular track in S and Standard gauges. For now, 

we will fight the good fight. So many people enjoy seeing the S

- and Standard gauge stuff running ï some out of nostalgia 

(there were a LOT of S-gaugers in the ó50ôs!) and some out of 

awe (never having seen toy trains that big) that we get many 

enquiries about the hobby and our club. That is the major rea-

son we show off at these events! 
 

National News: We had the National Board Meeting on Au-

gust 11th (via teleconference from Charleston SC). The big 

news is that thanks to the diligence of Randy Giroux, National 

expects to finish in the black this year!  The new office is sav-

ing money. There have been tremendous sales of Club cars past 

and present. There have been additional personal donations 

from numerous members. Sadly, the Charleston National meet 

drew less than 100 registrants, but thanks to careful planning 

on the part of Randy and Jay Seeley, it is likely to break even. 

The public trading hall was a big draw (over 1000 people) and 

the vendors were very pleased. The National Convention in 

San Antonio ended up in the black as well. There are great 

expectations for the National Meets in Santa Clara (2012 ï 

hosted by Golden State Div.) and Reno (2013 ï hosted by 

Silver State and Cen Cal Divisions). TTOS will be contacting 

LCCA (who are planning their 2013 National in Reno) to see 

if shared dates can be worked out. Start planning now to help 

with AND attend both Nationals. They will both be in easy 

driving distance. 
 

The Southwestern Division has been suspended for refusal to 

follow the by-laws of TTOS in requiring all members 

(especially their Board members) to be dues-paying members 

of National. This does not affect the membership of the indi-

vidual members. The Cal-Stewart Meet will go on as usual in 

November sponsored by Southwestern Division. They cannot 

use the logo or claim affiliation. This is a personal grudge 

match on the part of a couple of men old enough and intelli-

gent enough to behave better. SW is having their elections 

soon and maybe their members will have had enough and 

change the order of things.  
 

Up north, the Bay Counties Division has been officially made 

inactive, due to lack of members and active participation. 

Their remaining funds will not be used by National but will be 

held in trust for the day when enough people petition for re-

instatement. This is what has occurred in Texas and Illinois.  

TTOS members are welcome to join any Division they want, 

but for now, members in Marin, Solano, and Contra Costa 

Counties will be welcomed into the SVD and members in San 

Francisco, San Mateo, and Alameda Counties will be wel-

comed into Golden State Division.   
 

Speaking of elections ï Brian Fields has announced he will 

not be standing for re-election this fall. He has strongly sug-

gested nominees be found from outside California for all eli-

gible Executive Board positions and has asked several Divi-

sion presidents to act as a nominating committee. The nomi-

nees will be selected by 1 Nov and the voting will be done by 

mail during December. Those elected will be announced in 
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Membership News 
By Tim Taormina, membership chair 

TTOS Vision Statement: 
 

The future of the Toy Train Operating Society is predicated on one simple fact. We must attract new membership. The TTOS Na-

tional Club will focus on developing, in conjunction with the divisions, viable recruitment and retention plans and provide support 

both at the divisional level and the national level towards these goals. Potential new members are typically attracted to our hobby by 

experiencing our toy trains in full operation and witnessing the camaraderie that comes from sharing our passion and hobby with 

others, not unlike the original direction our founding members envisioned. This will be our primary focus. 
 

Membership First ï both new and old is our goal. Happy members are proud members and typically these members want to share 

their experience with just about anyone who will listen. Everyone likes being a part of a successful organization. TTOS National 

will plan and design all efforts with this in mind. 

With the addition of three new members, Kevin Anderson, 

Brett Taylor and Heidi Bergdahl and family since our 

last Side Track edition, we currently have 113 registered 

members for 2011.  

It's back again! Yes, its time to start thinking about what you would like to do to help out with our annual River City Toy Train 

Meet, October 1, 2011 from 10AM to 3PM at the Scottish Rite Center. We could use help with the layout, security, the front table, 

and clean up. I hope that this yearôs meet is only bigger and better than the last!  
 

We need to get the word out to the public. If anyone has any great ideas, please do what you can to help. Tom Gibson will handle 

the table sales. There was a problem with the May TCA meet - some masking tape damaged the hardwood floor's finish. So please 

letôs not have that happen. It cost the $200.00 cleaning deposit. Scottish Rite Center is trying to price us out with new added fees. 

January but the President will act as a President-elect until a 

formal installation at the National meet in August.  This will 

give that person time and access to learn the job and make the 

transition more productive.  If you know of members who 

would be willing to take on National duties, forward their 

names to TTOS National. 
 

Member news: We were happy to welcome Frank Ja-

blonski back to our meetings after his serious health issues 

last winter. However, I am saddened to report the loss of 

Donna Shelgren to a sudden illness in early August. Donna 

and Paul have been long-time members and regular at-

tendees (and often donated our coffee goodies). Our deepest 

sympathies go out to Paul, Christian, and the rest of the 

family. 
 

Other events: The Roots of Motive Power is hosting its annu-

al steam-up Festival on September 10-11 in Willits. They 

have promised to have the giant steam shovel and engine 

crane running along with a dozen or more stationary logging 

engines and their Baldwin 2-6-O Tank and Heisler locos, 

train rides, and more.  Admission to the show is FREE. The 

Saturday event includes a barbecue/fundraiser and raffle 

(starting at 4:30PM) and an early-day stationary engine 

2011 River City Toy Train Meet by Jeff Silvera, Meet Chair 

(gasoline) and Tractor Association meet all day in the park 

across the street. Location: 400 E. Commercial St (İ mile 

east of Route 101). See their website: 

www.rootsofmotivepower,com, or call 707-513-3986 for 

more information.  
 

Donôt forget OUR big show at Scottish Rite on October 1st! 
 

So, keep safe and have fun with your trains!  See you on 

September 3rd! 

Presidentôs Message 
(continued from page 1) 

http://www.rootsofmotivepower,com


FUTURE MEETS  

Home Layout Tours  
by Jack Hornor, SVD Vice President and Layout Tour Coordinator  

 

Kit and Rose Craighead 
 

For those of us who endured the long trip in the rain to Meadow Vista following the June 

4th meeting, we were rewarded with great mostly postwar layouts.  Kit and Rose Craighead 

have finally completed their home rebuilding after the 

tree fell through it some time ago.  The train room is 

also almost completed.  There are two mirrored O gauge 

loops around the ceiling and a double dog bone with 

sidings, passing sidings and a reversing loop on the 

main layout table.  The track is postwar O gauge with 

Lionel remote switches.   It is powered by three trans-

formers - two rebuilt Lionel ZW's and one American 

Flyer 30B (300 watt).  All operation is conventional using 

the transformer handles because this enables Kit to oper-

ate the trains by listening to the train response sound as he 

moves the handles.  There are numerous lighted, operat-

ing and non-operating accessories, including bridges and 

tunnels.  There is even an operating circus in the center of 

the far loop.  The room is 10 by 12 feet and has about 200 feet of track.  The walls are filled 

with shelves displaying more trains of their collection, even some Standard Gauge, however 

there are no tracks to operate that.  Kit and Rose served hot dogs, chips and drinks in the gar-

age to keep us out of the rain.  A big ñthank youò to them for a nice Saturday afternoon. 

Paul and Susane Wells  
 

To make the trip even better, Paul and Susane Wells who live two doors away also gave a 

layout tour, so we got two for one.  Paul's layout is 14 by 16 feet and in the living room like another club member that we know.  

The layout is 3 loops of Gargraves track with sidings and powered with three Lionel transformers - two ZW's and one TW.  Even 

though Paul has TMCC available he prefers to operate manually using the handles like Kit.  There is a mix of post war and modern 

engines, rolling stock and accessories. He has designed and built his own motor drive to move his 

magnetic gantry crane up and down the 5 rail loading and unloading track.   Many of the signals and 

accessories operate making this an exciting layout to watch.  A big thanks to Paul and Susan who 

served cookies and drinks too.  Some of us even got a look at Susan's prewar American Flyer layout 

in the garage.  Everyone had a pleasant afternoon even in the rain.  Thanks again to our great hosts. 

 

 

 

Kit and Rose Craighead with 

their layout 

Kit discusses rebuilding the de-

stroyed layout with Tim Taor-

mina (left) and Jack Hornor 

The Craigheadsô bank of trans-

formers 

Paulôs traveling crane 

actually travels, thanks 

to a length of motorized 

threaded rod 
Railroaders Lee Deter, Dave 

Thomsen and Paul Wells 
Paul keeps things buzzing on his 

room-filling layout 

Following  the September 3rd meeting weôre invited back to see  Dean Busickôs layout.  Dean has cleverly built a large 

layout with a Lionel factory display layout at the heart of it. 
 

John Leins says he will be ready to host us in November. 

 

 

 

 

 

 


